Operations Council

January 25, 2010
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OPERATIONS COUNCIL
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9:00 A.M. - ROOM #AA-216

MINUTES
PRESENT:
Carol Maga(Chair), Richard Akers, Terence Elliott, James Eyestone, Ryan Huddleston, Bruce King, Jeanette Moore, Reza Rezvani
ABSENT:
Benny Barnes, Frank Hernandez, Darlene Poe
Everyone introduced themselves and welcomed the student representative, Reza Rezvani, and new members Jeanette Moore and Sgt. Ryan Huddleston.  A new agenda item was added, which was the first agenda item.

I.  SA-Building
Bruce has concerns about the two doors separating the bookstore from the cafeteria.  They are no longer functional and since the building will be torn down in two to three years, he would like to remove them.  Replacing the doors will be expensive.  The fire department has told Bruce that sometimes when people are in the cafeteria those doors are locked, which is a fire hazard.  Carol thought Bruce should talk to Jennifer Ounjian before any decision is made, and that they could probably be removed. 
Richard had concerns about security.  There is a Subway Restaurant in the cafeteria.  The cafeteria could be vandalized.  There are also food and beverage machines in the cafeteria.  Richard thought there might be an inexpensive way to provide security.  Ryan said there have been problems in the past with vandalism in the cafeteria.  

Plans of Action
1. Bruce will discuss this issue with Jennifer Ounjian and hopefully remove them.

2. Bruce will talk to Mariles Magalong about the Subway Restaurant and will report back to Operations Council after speaking with both.
II.  Campus Heating
Bruce reported that this item came from the college’s Sustainability Committee.  The Committee has been looking at ways to save money in energy costs because utilities are one of the district’s  biggest expenses.  CCC spends $800,000 in utility costs per year, which includes gas, electricity, water, garbage, etc.  The Sustainability Committee noted that the heat in all the buildings on campus is turned on at 6:00 a.m. each day, which is when the other two campuses turn on their heat.  The suggestion was made to start the heat at 7:00 a.m.  The kites hanging in the Early Learning Center set off the alarm when the heat comes on, and the staff in the ELC agreed to have the heat start at 7:00 a.m. in that building.    

Carol asked Bruce to do some research about starting the heat one hour later.  Bruce asked the Sustainability Committee about the best way to research this, and the Committee said the best research would be to try it for awhile and see if anyone complains.  Therefore, Buildings and Grounds has been starting the heat in all buildings at 7:00 a.m. since November and complaints about the heat have not increased.  No one at Operations Council had heard any complaints.  Bruce didn’t have the exact figures of how much CCC is saving in heating costs, but it is significant.  It would be a 10 percent savings.

Terence said the PS-Bldg. is saving a lot of money in heating costs because there is no heat in that building.  Bruce acknowledged that some buildings heat better than others, and it always takes longer to heat up on Mondays.  Terence said there are Saturday and Sunday classes and Bruce responded that buildings are heated according to the schedule so buildings that are in use on the weekends are heated.  The campus standards and state regulations for building temperature are between 68° – 72°.
The District Sustainability Committee will be having a contest to see which campus can save the most in energy costs.  Bruce thinks that turning on the heat an hour later since November gives CCC a head start and if CCC wins the contest, we could receive approximately 25 percent of our heating bill as a prize.  However, Carol said the D.O. may not be interested in having a competition between colleges.  The D.O. is thinking that each campus would receive a percentage of their savings.  Some felt that the D.O. should give the campuses the amount they save.  Carol said this is a discussion in Chancellor’s Cabinet.  Why would the campuses want to participate in an energy saving contest if they don’t see any of the savings?  The other colleges do not have as temperate a climate as CCC.  The temperature fluctuates more at the other two campuses and they normally spend more on heating and cooling.  

It was the consensus of the Operations Council that each campus should receive whatever they save.  Bruce asked for others to attend the District Sustainability Committee meetings with him.

Richard said that a very inexpensive thermometer solved all the temperature complaints he got in his classroom.  Richard also applauded the Sustainability Committee for taking the initiative and trying something to see if it would work.
Plan of Action
The campus will continue to turn on the heat at 7:00 a.m. 
III.  Update on the Implementation of the Lighting Walk-through Results
Every spring semester all the managers walk through the campus after dark and then write a report of lighting issues and safety issues on campus at night.  Bruce said that there were five teams at the latest walk-through and each team came back with reports.  The Buildings & Grounds dept. has completed working on two reports and is currently working on the third report.  The biggest concerns are being dealt with first.  

The reports make many recommendations that cannot be addressed due to lack of money.  More lights were installed near the Biology Bldg. and there was positive feedback, but Bruce ran out of money.  Perry Rossoukhi is out with an injury so B & G is short-staffed, but everyone is encouraged to tell B & G of any safety hazards.
Carol asked about the lights on Campus Drive.  There is one light near the PS-Bldg. that doesn’t work and Bruce made a note of that.
IV.  Other
A.  Card Key Access
Terence reported that the biology dept. staff and faculty, including part-time faculty, have requested card keys from Teddy Terstegge.  Ofc. Tersteggee does not issue keys.  The biology personnel don’t feel safe in the building without card key access.  They would not be able to secure a building during a lockdown.  There is also the concern that during power outages the card keys won’t work and Bruce said the card keys have batteries so they will work during power outages.  Teddy Terstegge has told the biology dept. that they need 300 card keys.  Terence didn’t feel this was the proper procedure.

There are part-time faculty who work on the weekends.  The police open the buildings on Saturdays, but Kate Levine said there have been several times on weekends when no one was available to open the building.  Carol said that Police Services are here on weekends, and Kenny Purizaga is here on Saturdays.

Terence asked Richard if he denies card key access to part-timers, would it become an issue.  Richard responded that if a part-time faculty member is the only one in a building, they should be able to lock down the building.  Carol reminded the Council that it was decided at past meetings that part-timers should have keys to their classrooms but not to the buildings.  Ryan said that if part-timers did not have access to the buildings before card keys, there is no need for them to have card keys to buildings now.  James said that Teddy Terstegge has shown everyone how to secure a classroom or a building without a key.  If a shooter were on campus, he would shoot out a window and get in anyway.
Buildings are open from 6:00 a.m. until 10:00 p.m. Monday through Friday and an officer is on duty until 11:00 p.m. on the weekends.  Ryan added that the officer may be patrolling and there is no dispatcher on the weekends.  The officers all carry a cell phone when they are on patrol and Ryan will send that cell phone number to Terence.  Bruce said the college is moving toward card key access because it gives more control about who is in the buildings at given times.  
Richard said that part-time faculty are in buildings when there is no full-time staff person in the building.  Perhaps giving part-time faculty card key access should be considered.  Terence reminded everyone that those card keys also open offices and Carol doesn’t want part-time faculty to have card key access to everything in the building.  
The biology dept. faculty want card key access to the PS-Bldg. as well.  Carol said they should only have access to the building where their classrooms are.  Carol is also concerned that part-timers are one-semester employees so their card keys should be de-activated at the end of each semester.    

James said this is the same problem I.T. has with computer access.  The only solution is to develop a procedure where all access is removed when a person is no longer here.  There must be a process to manage these things so it could become automated.  Carol added that part-time preference rights must also be taken into consideration and Terence said even part-time faculty with preference rights may not be here every semester.  

Richard said he would take a part-time faculty person’s keys if they weren’t returning the following semester and give them to another part-timer.  Richard had a previous employer who would have employees sign a document that they would have to pay $200 for every lost key, so employees did not ask for keys unless absolutely necessary.  People are asking for card keys because it is convenient and there is no penalty if a key is lost.  It is illegal for CCC to withhold a person’s paycheck if keys are not returned.

Ryan said the card keys can be set to expire at the end of each semester unless the police hear differently from their manager.  The card keys can also be programmed so an employee would only have access during the hours they are scheduled to work.

Plans of Action
1. Ryan will talk to Teddy Terstegge because it isn’t his job to issue keys and he should be directing staff to work with their own campus on key concerns. 
2. The key request form will be changed to include the days and times the employee will be here.  The form will also ask if the employee is full-time or part-time.
B.  Classes After 10:00 p.m.
Terence said there are several PACE classes that end at 10:20 p.m. and Terence has given Letanja Mitchell at Police Services a list of classes ending at 10:20 p.m.  Faculty have complained that the students feel very unsafe when class is over.  Letanja suggested that faculty tell their students to all park in the same parking lot, but Terence feels uncomfortable with that as there are classes in different buildings.

Some faculty are feeling uncomfortable in the buildings after 10:00 p.m.  They feel there isn’t enough faculty at night and the buildings are being locked before classes are over.  If someone leaves the building they would not be able to get back in.
Ryan said the police aides are gone by 10:30 p.m.  The police officers are off duty at 10:45 p.m.  CCC has a new officer who will complete training in three months so we will then have six officers again.  
Plan of Action
Ryan will get the list of classes from Letanja and will then speak to the evening officers and have them patrol those areas after 10:20 p.m.  The officers patrol the bus stop area a lot at night, so he will break this up between the officers.   
The meeting adjourned at 10:00 a.m.

Minutes Recorded by Mary Healy
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